
 
 
 

NOTICE OF PUBLIC MEETING 
 

DATE: January 20, 2021 

TIME:  6:30pm 

LOCATION: Video Conference ZOOM Meeting 

NOTICE TO PUBLIC:  The State of Nevada and Carson City are currently in a declared State of Emergency in response to 
the global pandemic caused by the coronavirus (COVID-19) infectious disease outbreak. 

In accordance with the Governor’s Declaration of Emergency Directive 006, which has suspended the provisions of NRS 
241.020 requiring the designation of a physical location for meetings of public bodies where members of the public are 
permitted to attend and participate, public meetings of Carson Water Subconservancy District will NOT have a physical 
location open to the public until such time this Directive is removed. 

Members of the public who wish to participate during a public meeting may do so by providing public comment during 
the two designated public comment periods, indicated on the agenda, via telephone. 

To join by telephone, you must call (712)451-0750 and then enter Access Code:  411219. You may also provide public 
comment in advance of a meeting by written submission to the following email address: catrina@cwsd.org.  For 
inclusion or reference in the minutes of a meeting, your public comment must include your full name and be submitted 
via e-mail by not later than 3pm the day before the date of the meeting. 

AGENDA 
 

Please Note:  The Carson Water Subconservancy District (CWSD) Board may: 1) take agenda items out of order; 2) 
combine two or more items for consideration; and/or 3) remove an item from the agenda or delay discussion related to 
an item at any time.  All votes will be conducted by CWSD Board of Directors.  Reasonable efforts will be made to assist 
and accommodate individuals with disabilities who wish to attend the meeting.  Please contact Catrina Schambra at 
(775)887-7450 (catrina@cwsd.org), at least two business days in advance so that arrangements can be made. 

1. Call to Order the CWSD Board of Directors/Carson River Watershed Committee 

2. Roll Call 

3. Pledge of Allegiance 

4. For Discussion Only:  Public Comment - Action may not be taken on any matter brought 
up under public comment until scheduled on an agenda for action at a later meeting. 

5. For Possible Action:  Approval of Agenda 

6. For Possible Action:  Approval of the Board Meeting Minutes of December 16, 2020 

7. For Possible Action:  Selection of CWSD Officers for 2021 & 2022   

8. For Discussion Only:  Presentation of 2021 Andy Aldax Award to Phyllis Atkinson 

9. For Discussion Only:  Presentation to Steve Thaler for his years of service on CWSD 
Board.  

10. For Discussion Only: Introduction of Board Members and CWSD Staff  

CONSENT AGENDA 

Please Note:  All matters listed under the consent agenda are considered routine and may be acted upon by the 
Board of Directors with one action and without an extensive hearing.  Any member of the Board or any citizen may 
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request that an item be taken from the consent agenda, discussed, and acted upon separately during this meeting. 

11. For Possible Action:  Approval of Treasurer’s Report for December 2020 

12. For Possible Action:  Approval of Payment of Bills for December 2020 

13. For Possible Action:  Approval of the Addendum to Agreement Number with HDR to 
increase the MAS 4 Model and Mapping Update Project contract in the amount of $4,406 

14. For Possible Action:  Approval of Time Extension to Interlocal Contract #2019-12:  DVCD 
Bank Stabilization/Channel Restoration Upstream from Dayton Bridge 

**END OF CONSENT AGENDA** 

15. For Discussion Only: Presentation by Rob Holley regarding DVCD River Projects 

16. For Discussion Only:  Update on the NV State Parks Recreational Trail Grant application 

17. For Discussion Only:  Discussion on the upcoming virtual “Watershed Wednesdays” 
program 

18. For Possible Action:  Selection of CWSD Committee Members for 2021 & 2022 

19. For Discussion Only:  Update on 2021 Water Year  

20. For Discussion Only:  Staff Reports  - General Manager 

    - Legal 

    - Correspondence 

21. For Discussion Only:  Directors Reports 

22. For Discussion Only:  Update on activities in Alpine County 

23. For Discussion Only:  Update on activities in Storey County 

24. For Discussion Only:  Public Comment - Action may not be taken on any matter brought 
up under public comment until scheduled on an agenda for action at a later meeting. 

25. For Possible Action:  Adjournment 

Supporting material for this meeting may be requested from Catrina Schambra at 775-887-7450 (catrina@cwsd.org) and is 
available on the CWSD website at www.cwsd.org. 

In response to COVID-19 Emergency Directive: 

Posting in public buildings in accordance with NRS 241.020 has been waived by COVID-19 Emergency Directive #6 
of Governor Sisolak.  Therefore, this notice and agenda of video conference meeting has been posted on or before 
9am on January 12, 2021 on the following websites for the January 20, 2021 regular meeting of the Carson Water 
Subconservancy District and the Carson River Watershed Committee, in accordance with NRS 241.020: 

Carson Water Subconservancy District Website: 

http://www.cwsd.org 

State of Nevada Public Meetings Website: 
http://notice.nv.gov 
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CARSON WATER SUBCONSERVANCY DISTRICT 

BOARD OF DIRECTORS AND 

CARSON RIVER WATERSHED COMMITTEE MEETING 

December 16, 2020 

Draft Minutes 

The CWSD December 16, 2020 Board of Directors meeting was held via Zoom 
Videoconference and teleconference due to Governor Sisolak’s statewide 
Emergency Directive in response to the COVID-19 Pandemic. 

 

Director Erquiaga called the meeting of the Carson Water Subconservancy District (CWSD) to 
order at 6:30 pm.  Roll call of the CWSD Board was taken and a quorum was determined to be 
present.   
 

CWSD Directors present:   

Brad Bonkowski, Treasurer 

Carl Erquiaga, Chairman 

Stacey Giomi, Director 

Jack Jacobs, Director 

Barry Penzel, Director 

Ernie Schank, Director 

Steve Thaler, Director  

Larry Walsh, Director  

Mike Workman, Director 

Absent Directors:  Ken Gray & Fred Stodieck 

Roll call of the Carson River Watershed Committee was taken which included CWSD Directors 

and Committee Members Kathy Canfield and David Griffith. 

CWSD Staff & Guests present: 

Shane Fryer, Watershed Program Specialist 

Brenda Hunt, Watershed Program Manager 

Edwin James, General Manager 

Don Jardine, Alpine County 

Patrick King, CWSD Attorney 

Debbie Neddenriep, Water Resource Specialist II 

Austin Osborne, Storey County 

January Riddle, Alpine County 

Catrina Schambra, Administrative Assistant/Secretary to the Board 

Katie Smith, Watershed Technician – AmeriCorps 

Steve Walker, Walker & Associates 

The Pledge of Allegiance was led by Chairman Erquiaga. 

Item #4 – Discussion Only:  Public Comment –  

Katie Smith, CWSD’s new AmeriCorps intern was introduced to the Board.   

Item #5 – For Possible Action:  Approval of Agenda   

Director Schank made a motion to approve the agenda as presented.  The motion 
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was seconded by Director Workman and unanimously approved by the Board. 

Item #6 – For Possible Action:  Approval of the Board Meeting Minutes of Nov. 18, 2020 

Director Bonkowski made a motion to approve the Board Meeting Minutes of  

November 18, 2020.  The motion was seconded by Committee Member Griffith and 

unanimously approved by the Board. 

Item #7 – For Discussion Only:  Recognition of Board Members who are leaving CWSD 

Board/Committee in 2020 

CWSD honored its departing Board/Committee members at with a friendly roast 
presentation compiled by Mr. James, that fondly reminisced their years of service 
and adventures with us.  Leaving the  CWSD Board of Directors in 2020 are: 

• Brad Bonkowski, Carson City, 2015 –2020 

• Carl Erquiaga, Churchill County, 2013 – 2020 

• Don Jardine, Alpine County, 2001 – 2020 

• Austin Osborne, Storey County 2009 – 2020 

• Barry Penzel, Douglas County, 2013 – 2020 

• Larry Walsh, Douglas County, 2019 – 2020 

CWSD thanks them being such great members of our team!  They will be missed!  
New Directors/Committee Members will be appointed by counties in January 
2021. 

No action was taken. 

**CONSENT AGENDA** 

Item #8 - For Possible Action:  Approval of Treasurer’s Report for November 2020 

Item #9 - For Possible Action:  Approval of Payment of Bills for November 2020 

Item #10 - For Possible Action:  Rescind Agreement #2019-13 with River Wranglers 

Item #11 - For Possible Action:  Authorize General Manager to attend the NWRA 

Annual Conference, January 26-28, 2021 

Item #12 - For Possible Action:  Approval of the 2020 Activities & Accomplishment 

Annual Report 

Director Schank made a motion to approve Consent Agenda as presented.  The motion 

was seconded by Director Giomi and unanimously approved by the Board. 

**END OF CONSENT AGENDA** 

 

Item #13 - For Possible Action:  Discussion regarding introducing legislation to have Storey 

County and Alpine County become official members of CWSD 

Steve and Mary Walker are lobbyists who represent Lyon, Storey, Douglas, Carson City and 
Eureka counties in the Nevada State Legislature.  Mr. Walker was asked by Austin Osborne of 
Storey County and Ed James of CWSD to contact legislators to sponsor a bill to incorporate 
Storey County into CWSD as an official member of the CWSD.   The legislation is BDR579 and will 
be introduced by Senator Settelmeyer, the Minority Leader of the Nevada Senate.  
Assemblyperson Jim Wheeler and Assemblyperson Robin Titus have both been apprised of this 
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bill also.  This process is the same as when Churchill County was added to CWSD through 
legislative procedures.  He noted that the other similar action for Alpine County will have to 
progress separately since he has no standing in California to add Alpine County to CWSD would 
need to go through California State legislative procedures.  He can pursue a mutual or co-bill 
with California legislators later and is willing do so.  He thinks it is better to tackle them one at a 
time. 

Mr. Walker explained the legislative process.  There are approximately 1,800 BDRs of which 
about 1,200 will become bills.  BDR579 should become a bill be late February.  Senator 
Settelmeyer has requested a draft bill that will be sent to Mr. Walker, Mr. Osborne, and Mr. 
James for their chance to comment before it is made public.  Once the bill is made public and 
goes before committee, we will want a show of support from our elected officials on the CWSD 
Board of Directors at that committee meeting.  He sees no controversy with this being smoothly 
adopted. 

Mr. James will prepare a thank you letter to Senator Settelmeyer from CWSD. 

Mr. Walker noted that there will be no Ad Valorem Taxes paid by Storey County residents.  
Storey County will look at their assessed property taxes to calculate the proper amount to 
payable to CWSD, but the funds will come from their General Fund. 

Committee Member Griffith suggests that down the line we will put something forward for 
Alpine County and California will do the same. 

Director Giomi asks Mr. Walker what can CWSD do to move this forward?  Alpine County needs 
to pursue the same thing through California legislature.  Mr. Walker replied that judicial standing 
is required to put forth BDR so Nevada cannot do so on behalf of California.  Alpine County will 
need to do that work on the California side.  Mr. James says he will be talking with Committee 
Member Griffith to plan how to move forward.   Director Schank urges us to move forward on 
this.  Mr. Walker clarifies that he cannot represent Alpine County, only Storey County, so it must 
be a separate issue.  Director Schank states he would like Patrick King (CWSD Attorney) to be 
involved in this process. 

No action was taken. 

Item #14 - For Possible Action:  Discussion regarding the upcoming 2021 Nevada Legislation 

Session 

Mr. James discussed the various issues being addressed in the upcoming legislation session and 
how they would possibly affect CWSD.  A summary of upcoming legislation was provided in the 
Board package. 

No action was taken. 

Item #15 - For Possible Action:  Select the 2021 Andy Aldax Award Recipient 

The Board members had been sent the nominations for the Andy Aldax Award prior to the 
meeting for their consideration.  Nominees for the 2021 Andy Aldax Award are:  

• Phyllis Atkinson – nominated by Linda Conlin, River Wranglers Board Member 

• Alpine Watershed Group – nominated by David Griffith, Alpine County Supervisor & CWSD Board 
Member 

• Duane Petite – nominated by Paula Comba, Chief, Bureau of Water Quality Planning, NDEP 

• Settelmeyer Ranch – nominated by Carson Valley Conservation District 
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There was discussion of the nominees by the Board members.  The idea of creating a separate 
award for groups or entities was discussed as something to consider in the future by the 
Administrative Committee.  Consensus of the Board is that it is meant to honor individuals.  Of 
the individuals nominated it was determined the 2021 award should go to Phyllis Atkinson. 

Director Penzel made a motion to award the 2021 Andy Aldax Award to Phyllis 

Atkinson.  The motion was seconded by Director Giomi and unanimously approved 

by the Board. 

Item #16 - For Possible Action:  Update from FEMA for MAS 11 Contracts 

Mr. James reported MAS 11 contracts are still on hold awaiting direction from FEMA.  It will be 
best if they allow CWSD to go thru with original contracts.  He expects to wait a few more weeks 
for their decision on this.   

No action was taken. 

Item #17 – For Discussion Only:  Staff Reports –  

Mr. James reported on the following: 

• The RFP for a new auditing firm will be in the paper on Saturday.  Details have been 
posted on our website. 

Ms. Hunt announced the following: 

• The annual Watershed Forum is planned March and the format will be new and different.  
It is still in the planning phase, but the idea is to have 5 workshops over the course of the 
month, every Wednesday.  They will be shorter sessions and each having a specific topic.  
It is being planned as a virtual event.  She will keep the Board posted on the progress. 

Legal – None 

Correspondence – None 

No action was taken. 

Item #18 – For Discussion Only:  Directors Reports –  

• The departing CWSD Directors said their goodbyes.  This is the last Board meeting for 
Director Erquiaga, Director Bonkowski, Director Penzel and Director Walsh.   

No action was taken. 

Item #19 – For Discussion Only:  Update on activities in Alpine County –  

• Committee Member Griffith reported Alpine County just finished their Wildfire Mitigation 
Plan to protect citizens from catastrophic fires.  They received a $200,000 grant from Cal 
Fire.  He thanked the departing Board members for their service to CWSD.  It has been a 
great group and a lot of fun! 

No action was taken. 

Item #20 – For Discussion Only:  Update on activities in Storey County –  

• Kathy Canfield reported Storey County is continuing the Water Resource Study.  
Construction is ongoing for their new storage tank and they are starting the Gold Hills 
project soon. 
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• Austin Osborne reported on the 140mph wind that collapsed their water tank.  He also 
said his goodbyes to the Board members. 

No action was taken. 

Item #17 – For Discussion Only:  Public Comment – None 

There being no further business to come before the Board, Chairman Erquiaga adjourned the 

meeting at 7:49 pm. 

Respectfully submitted, 

Catrina Schambra, Secretary to the Board 



AGENDA ITEM #7 



CARSON WATER SUBCONSERVANCY DISTRICT 
 

 
TO:  BOARD OF DIRECTORS 
 
FROM: EDWIN D. JAMES  
 
DATE: JANUARY 20, 2021 
 

SUBJECT: Agenda Item #7 – For Possible Action:  Selection of CWSD Officers for 2012 
& 2022 

 
DISCUSSION:  Attached is the criteria for selecting Board Officers. With Steve Thaler not 
getting reappointed to CWSD Board, CWSD staff contacted both Jack Jacobs and Fred 
Stodieck to asked if they were interested in serving as Chairperson.  Both declined.  This 
moves the selection to Carson City and Stacey Giomi has indicated that he would be 
willing to serve as Chairperson.  Ken Gray has indicated that he is willing to serve as Vice-
Chairperson, and Ernie Schank is willing to serve as Treasurer.  
 
All three people meet the requirements to serve as officers for CWSD.  Staff is 
recommending that Catrina Schambra stay on as Secretary to the Board. 
 
STAFF RECOMMENDATION:  Approve the officers as mentioned above.   
 
 



CARSON WATER SUBCONSERVANCY DISTRICT 
CRITERIA FOR SELECTING BOARD OFFICERS 

(Revised October 18, 2017) 
 
 
Policy: 
This policy is designed to create criteria for the various components as to who, when, and how 
the officer rotation would occur for election of officers of the Carson Water Subconservancy 
District (CWSD) Board of Directors.   
 
Purpose and Objective:   
The purpose of the policy is to establish a rotation of the officers of CWSD among the various 
counties in the Carson River Watershed.  The officers considered under this policy are Chair, 
Vice Chair, Treasurer, and Secretary. 
 
General Procedures, Guidelines, and Responsibilities: 
The criteria to serve as a Board officer are:   
 
• No county will hold more than one officer position at a time.  
• Elections will be held every odd year and officers will serve for a two-year period. 
• The Chair, Vice Chair, and Treasurer will rotate every two years with the recommendation 

that the officers will not serve in the same position for more than one consecutive term. 
• The Chair, Vice Chair, and Treasurer positions will be rotated through Nevada counties, in 

the order of Churchill County, Douglas County, Carson City, and Lyon County.  The Vice 
Chair will take over the Chairmanship, if voted in. 

• The Treasurer will serve on the Finance Committee. 
• The Chair, Vice Chair, and Treasurer must be voting Board members. 
• The Chair, Vice Chair, and Treasurer must be members of the CWSD Board for two or more 

years.   
• The Secretary could be either a Board member or staff, and the position is not currently 

considered in the rotation schedule. 
 

Before the January Board meeting the Administrative Committee will review the slate of current 
and/or eligible officers for the coming calendar year.  If there is a proposed change to the officer 
slate, the Administrative Committee will make a recommendation to the Board at the January 
Board meeting.  At the January Board Meeting, the Board will vote for the proposed officers.  If 
a proposed officer does not receive a majority vote, the position will then be offered to the other 
member(s) in the same county.  If the other member(s) do not wish to serve or do not meet the 
criteria set above, then the position will be offered to the next county in the rotation.     

 
If an officer cannot fulfill his/her term, another Board member in that county will assume the position 
if he/she meets the criteria.  If no one in the given county is able to meet the criteria, the position will 
then be filled by the next county in the rotation.   
 
CWSD staff will update and maintain the rotation list as follows (assuming a qualified candidate is 
available in each of the counties involved):   
 

Election cycle #1: 

• Chair - Churchill County 

• Vice Chair - Douglas County 

• Treasurer - Carson City 
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      Election cycle #2: 

• Chair - Douglas County 

• Vice Chair - Carson City 

• Treasurer - Lyon County 
 
Election cycle #3: 

• Chair - Carson City 

• Vice Chair - Lyon County 

• Treasurer -  Churchill County 
 
Election cycle #4: 

• Chair - Lyon County 

• Vice Chair - Churchill County 

• Treasurer - Douglas County 
 
Repeat election cycles #1-4. 
 
Douglas County follows Churchill County 
Carson City follows Douglas County 
Lyon County follows Carson City 
Churchill County follows Lyon County 
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CARSON WATER SUBCONSERVANCY DISTRICT 
 

 
TO:  BOARD OF DIRECTORS 
 
FROM: EDWIN D. JAMES  
 
DATE: JANUARY 20, 2021 
 
SUBJECT: Agenda Item #8 – For Discussion Only: Presentation of 2021 Andy Aldax 
Award to Phyllis Atkinson    

 
DISCUSSION:  In December 2020, the Board voted to present Phyllis Atkinson the 2021 
Andy Aldax Award.  Attached is the nomination letter and the press release on the 
activities Ms. Atkinson has contributed the Carson River Watershed. Several people plan 
on attending the board meeting to express their appreciation for Ms. Atkinson’s years of 
service.  
 
STAFF RECOMMENDATION:  Present the Andy Aldax award to Phyllis Atkinson. 
 
 



Nomination 

November 2, 2020 
 
Dear Selection Committee for the Andy Aldax Award, 
 
There are many unsung heroes in the Carson River watershed, people making a difference and educating 
others about the health of our river without fanfare or expectations of recognition.  Phyllis Lipka Atkinson is our 
watershed hero. 
 
Phyllis began teaching 7th grade science in Silver Springs, Nevada, near the Big Bend of the Carson River, in 
1995.  River Wranglers (RW) worked with her and because of her enthusiasm and interest, students began 
science exploration on the banks of the Carson River at Ft. Churchill State Historic Park.  When she left Lyon 
County, she took a teaching position at Carson Middle School where she maintained her relationship with 
River Wranglers and enjoyed many years teaching 6th through 8th grade science classes.  She was awarded 
a water quality monitoring trunk from the Nevada Division of Water Quality Planning and she arranged field 
trips to Ambrose Park with 8th grade students.  I remember her gathering her students around her along the 
trail leading down to the river and helping them visually understand the concept of a watershed as she pointed 
out the surrounding mountains, all draining snowmelt to the Carson River.  It was an “aha moment” when you 
realized that they understood how the watershed was related to the river.  The water monitoring trunk outfitted 
her students with chemical test kits, goggles and gloves to perform tests to check pH, temperature, dissolved 
oxygen, and turbidity.  They also had boots, kick nets, and scopes to assess the biological diversity in the river.  
These are our future scientists, artists, beauticians, teachers, factory workers, writers, parents, mechanics, 
politicians and voters learning the science and value of healthy rivers. 
 
While Phyllis was being paid to teach, her creativity and ingenuity made it possible to develop lesson plans 
using the Carson River as her platform.  She was very inclusive and when not able to link the subject matter 
directly to Carson River education, she encouraged other teachers to work with us.  One year, with help from 
Phyllis, RW presented the Carson River History trunk to all 7th grade students studying Nevada history at 
Carson Middle School.  She believes in the value of watershed-based education and encourages others to 
also value place-based education. 
 
Phyllis Atkinson served on the board of directors for River Wranglers as well as the Silver Saddle Ranch. She 
was one of the key organizers of the High Sierra Camp which provided backcountry experiences for Nevada 
youth. She was selected as the Science Department Chairperson for the 6th and 8th grades at Carson Middle 
School.  In 2001 she was recognized for her leadership by the Carson River Advisory Committee. Phyllis was 
selected as the Rotary Club Teacher of the Month, received the Golden Apple Award from the Carson City 
School District and was Teacher of the Year at Carson Middle School and Pioneer High School.  
 
Phyllis Atkinson, after her 25th year of education, retired from Pioneer High School last spring.  She worked 
diligently to give students real life science opportunities along the Carson River. Her Leadership class was 
involved in a year-long Carson River Watershed mentoring program with Seeliger Elementary 4th graders. 
 
It is easy, just and fitting that RW sing the praises of an advocate like Phyllis Atkinson.  She makes a difference 
daily to the students in her classroom and those students carry forth the message that the Carson River is our 
Lifeline in the Desert. 
 
Sincerely, 
 

Linda Conlin 

Linda Conlin, RW Board Member 

 



Letter of Support 

November 2, 2020 
 
Nominating Committee, Andy Aldax Award 
 
Dear Nominating Committee: 
 
I am writing to nominate Phyllis Atkinson for the Andy Aldax Award. Phyllis came to Pioneer HS from Carson 
Middle School as their science department chair. For some veteran teachers, an easy teaching schedule is on 
the radar, but not Phyllis. She transferred to us offering to teach chemistry and ended up teaching biology.  
She also signed up to help save our only CTE program, the one that PHS started for the district and the State of 
Nevada.    
 
Phyllis ended up teaching four new classes at the high school level and she did it with grace, professionalism, 
and a positive “go-get-em” attitude. She took the path less traveled, and it has meant the all the difference for 
a small alternative high school and its students. Under Phyllis’s expertise, our HOSA/CTE students competed 
along with medical magnet schools around the state and other comprehensive high schools, and one of her 
students scored the highest in the completion exams Carson City. 
 
Phyllis is the type of veteran teacher who eagerly takes additional professional development when she doesn’t 
have to. She attended Tech Café sessions after school, participated in optional school CTAC sessions, took her 
students to the Carson River to study Science “hands-on” in the outdoors, and she attended CTE meetings at 
Carson High. Along with Phyllis’ professionalism, leadership, success as science and CTE teacher, and 
department lead at Pioneer, she always has a pleasant and helpful attitude. She mentored a new science 
teacher this year and represented PHS at CTE meetings to help keep our program supported in spite of our 
small size. We are very grateful for her leadership on campus and her willingness to take on such a Herculean 
task at teaching new classes greatly needed for our students.   
 
Thank you for your time in reading this letter. 
 
Sincerely, 
 
Jason Zona 

 
Jason Zona, Principal, Pioneer High School 
 



Press Release 
 
 

Carson Water Subconservancy District 

777 East William Street, Suite 110A 

Carson City, Nevada 89701 

Contact: Catrina Schambra (775)887-7450 

www.cwsd.org 
 
 

 
For Immediate Release:  January 4, 2021 

 
Carson City, NV – The Carson Water Subconservancy District (CWSD) is pleased to announce the 

selection of Phyllis Atkinson to receive the 2021 Andy Aldax Carson River Watershed Award for 
Exemplary Service in Conservation and Protection of the Carson River Watershed.  The award, 
created in 2007, recognizes individuals or organizations that actively demonstrate a 10+ year 
commitment and accomplish plans and projects to improve and sustain the Carson River 
Watershed.  Ms. Atkinson was proudly nominated by River Wranglers for this award. 

Phyllis began teaching 7th grade science in Silver Springs, Nevada, near the Big Bend of the Carson 

River, in 1995.  River Wranglers (RW) worked with her and because of her enthusiasm and 

interest, students began science exploration on the banks of the Carson River at Ft. Churchill State 

Historic Park.  When she left Lyon County, she took a teaching position at Carson Middle School 

where she maintained her relationship with River Wranglers and enjoyed many years teaching 6th 

through 8th grade science classes.  She was awarded a water quality monitoring trunk from the 

Nevada Division of Water Quality Planning. The water monitoring trunk outfitted her students 

with chemical test kits, goggles, and gloves to perform tests to check pH, temperature, dissolved 

oxygen, and turbidity.  They also had boots, kick nets, and scopes to assess the biological diversity 

in the river.  These are our future scientists, artists, beauticians, teachers, factory workers, 

writers, parents, mechanics, politicians, and voters learning the science and value of healthy 

rivers. 

While Phyllis was being paid to teach, her creativity and ingenuity made it possible to develop 

lesson plans using the Carson River as her platform.  She was very inclusive and when not able to 

link the subject matter directly to Carson River education, she encouraged other teachers to work 

with RW.  One year, with help from Phyllis, RW presented the Carson River History trunk to all 7th 

grade students studying Nevada history at Carson Middle School.  She believes in the value of 

watershed-based education and encourages others to also value place-based education. 

Phyllis Atkinson served on the board of directors for River Wranglers as well as the Silver Saddle 

Ranch. She was one of the key organizers of the High Sierra Camp which provided backcountry 

experiences for Nevada youth. She was selected as the Science Department Chairperson for the 

6th and 8th grades at Carson Middle School.  In 2001 she was recognized for her leadership by the 

Carson River Advisory Committee. Phyllis was selected as the Rotary Club Teacher of the Month, 

received the Golden Apple Award from the Carson City School District and was Teacher of the 

Year at Carson Middle School and Pioneer High School. 

http://www.cwsd.org/


Phyllis Atkinson, after her 25th year of education, retired from Pioneer High School in spring 2019.  

She worked diligently to give students real life science opportunities along the Carson River. Her 

Leadership class was involved in a year-long Carson River Watershed mentoring program with 

Seeliger Elementary 4th graders. 

The award will be presented to Phyllis Atkinson at the CWSD Board meeting on Wednesday, 
January 20, 2021, at 6:30 pm via Zoom.  All are welcome and encouraged to attend the meeting 
and presentation to honor Ms. Atkinson.  Contact Catrina Schambra at catrina@cwsd.org for a 
guest link to attend. 

### 

mailto:catrina@cwsd.org
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CARSON WATER SUBCONSERVANCY DISTRICT 
 

 
TO:  BOARD OF DIRECTORS 
 
FROM: EDWIN D. JAMES  
 
DATE: JANUARY 20, 2021 
 

SUBJECT: Agenda Item #9 – For Discussion Only: Presentation to Steve Thaler for his 
years of service on CWSD Board 

 

DISCUSSION:  CWSD wants to recognize Steve Thaler for his years of service on CWSD 
Board. Mr. Thaler served on the board from January 2017 to December 2020. 

 
 
STAFF RECOMMENDATION:  Present Steve Thaler a plaque for his years of service with 
CWSD. 
 



AGENDA ITEM #10



CARSON WATER SUBCONSERVANCY DISTRICT 
 

 
TO:  BOARD OF DIRECTORS 
 
FROM: EDWIN D. JAMES  
 
DATE: JANUARY 20, 2021 
 

SUBJECT: Agenda Item #10 – For Discussion Only: Introduction of Board Members and 
CWSD Staff   

 

DISCUSSION:  CWSD has six new board members.  Staff is proposing that each board 
member and staff would give a brief introduction who they are and who they represent. 
Due to the number of new board members, staff is recommending that the introduction 
occur after the presentations to Ms. Atkinson and Mr. Thaler. 

 
 
STAFF RECOMMENDATION:  Receive and file. 



AGENDA ITEM #11 

 

TREASURER’S REPORT 































AGENDA ITEM #12 

 

PAYMENT OF BILLS 















AGENDA ITEM #13



CARSON WATER SUBCONSERVANCY DISTRICT 
 

 
TO:  BOARD OF DIRECTORS 
 
FROM: EDWIN D. JAMES  
 
DATE: JANUARY 20, 2021 
 
SUBJECT: Agenda Item #13 – For Possible Action: Approval of the Addendum to 
Agreement Number with HDR to increase the MAS 4 Model and Mapping Update Project 
contract in the amount of $4,406 

 
 
DISCUSSION:  For the last several years HDR has been working on the development of 
new floodplain maps for the Carson River in Douglas County.  In early 2020, the floodplain 
model and mapping were sent to FEMA’s review team.  On December 8, 2020, CWSD 
received the reviewers’ comments regarding the model and mapping.  Most of the 
comments were minor and HDR has addressed the concerns.  The bigger issue has to do 
with the delineation of a Floodway in the north part of Douglas County and the East Fork of 
the Carson River.  Both these areas have existing floodways (which are not very accurate) 
and were developed using a 1D model.  The new model is using a 2D model and FEMA is 
still in the process of developing standards on how to define a floodway using this model.  
In the original discussions with FEMA and Douglas County staff, it was proposed that we 
would use the existing floodway delineation, but FEMA did not agree with this proposal. To 
provide FEMA with the data they are requesting will take HDR some time to modify the 
model and then generate the new data.  HDR estimate that this will cost about $4,406.  
CWSD has some additional funds remaining in the MAS 9 grant and FEMA has agree to 
allow CWSD to use these funds.        
 
 
STAFF RECOMMENDATION:  Authorize the General Manage to sign the addendum to 
agreement number #  
 
 
 
 



  Contractor Agreement Addendum #10148141 

ADDENDUM TO AGREEMENT #____________ 

Page 1 of 1 

 
ADDENDUM TO AGREEMENT NUMBER 10148141  

AGREEMENT BETWEEN  
CARSON WATER SUBCONSERVANCY DISTRICT AND  

HDR ENGINEERING, INC. FOR PROFESSIONAL SERVICES 
 

 WHEREAS, on November 28, 2018, the CARSON WATER SUBCONSERVANCY DISTRICT 

(hereinafter referred to "CWSD") and HDR ENGINEERING INC. (hereinafter referred to as "HDR") 

entered into a Contractor Agreement (hereinafter "Agreement #10148141") addressing funding from 

CWSD to HDR for services in connection with the project known as MAS 4 Model and Mapping 

Update Project (“MAS 4 Model”); and 

WHEREAS, CWSD has received funding from Federal Emergency Management Agency 

(FEMA) for Mapping Activity Statement (MAS) #9 to conduct update date and complete the floodplain 

mapping for Carson Valley including the MAS 4 Model; and 

WHEREAS, after FEMA review of the flood model results requested additional analysis be 

conducted regarding floodway delineation along the Carson River in Carson Valley; and    

 WHEREAS, CWSD has revised the budget for the MAS 4 Model study to provide HDR with 

additional funding of $4,406 to develop a floodway model, post-process the results, and develop 

mapping results. 

 

 NOW, THEREFORE IT IS AGREED: 

1. An additional amount not to exceed $4,406 will be provided to Agreement #10148141 

with HDR.  

2. All other terms of Agreement #10148141 shall remain in full force and effect.  

 

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties have executed this Addendum on the day and year written 

below.   

 

DATE: ___________________    DATE: ________________________ 

HDR ENGINEERING, INC.    CARSON WATER 
        SUBCONSERVANCY DISTRICT 
 
_________________________    ______________________________ 
Agent        Edwin D. James, General Manager  
 



AGENDA ITEM #14



CARSON WATER SUBCONSERVANCY DISTRICT 
 

 
TO:  BOARD OF DIRECTORS 
 
FROM: EDWIN D. JAMES  
 
DATE: JANUARY 20, 2021 
 

SUBJECT: Agenda Item #14 – For Possible Action:  Approval of Time Extension to 
Interlocal Contract #2019-12:  DVCD Bank Stabilization/Channel Restoration Upstream 
from Dayton Bridge  

 

DISCUSSION:  In June 2020, CWSD Board approved the Time Extension to Interlocal 
Contract #2019-12:  DVCD Bank Stabilization/Channel Restoration Upstream from Dayton 
Bridge. 

CWSD Chairperson signed the agreement and it was sent to DVCD.  DVCD cannot find 
the signed agreement from CWSD.  Since the Chairperson from both boards are gone, 
staff is recommending that the new Chairperson sign the agreement and send it to DVCD 
for their signature (see attached agreement).  

 
STAFF RECOMMENDATION:  Authorize the Chairperson to sign the agreement.  
 
 



ADDENDUM #2020-13 
 

Addendum to Interlocal Contract #2019-12 
Page 1 of 2 

ADDENDUM TO INTERLOCAL CONTRACT #2019-12 
Addressing Funding From  

 Carson Water Subconservancy District  
 to Dayton Valley Conservation District   

for Bank Stabilization/Channel Restoration Upstream from Dayton Bridge 
 

 

 WHEREAS, on July 1, 2019, the CARSON WATER SUBCONSERVANCY 

DISTRICT (hereinafter referred to "CWSD") and DAYTON VALLEY CONSERVATION 

DISTRICT (hereinafter referred to as "DISTRICT") entered into an Interlocal Contract 

(hereinafter "Interlocal Contract #2019-12") addressing funding from CWSD to 

DISTRICT ('the Project"); and 

WHEREAS, it has been determined that Interlocal Contract #2019-12 needs to 

be extended for an additional year, through fiscal year 2020-21, with a carryover of 

unused funds from fiscal year 2019-20; 

 

 NOW, THEREFORE IT IS AGREED: 

 

1. Interlocal Contract #2019-12 shall be extended one more year and shall 

terminate June 30, 2021, with a carryover of unused funds from fiscal year 

2019-20. 

 
2. All other terms of Interlocal Contract #2019-12 shall remain in full force 

and effect.  

 
/./././././././././././. 

/./././././././././././. 

 



ADDENDUM #2020-13 
 

Addendum to Interlocal Contract #2019-12 
Page 2 of 2 

 IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties have executed this Addendum on the day 

and year written below.   

 

DATE____________________   DATE________________________ 

 
DAYTON VALLEY     CARSON WATER 
CONSERVATION DISTRICT   SUBCONSERVANCY DISTRICT 
 
 
 
_______________________________  _______________________________ 
Chairperson      Chairperson 
 
ATTEST:      ATTEST: 
 
 
 
_______________________________  _______________________________ 
Rob Holley, District Manager   Catrina Schambra, Secretary to the Board  
 
 



AGENDA ITEM #15 



CARSON WATER SUBCONSERVANCY DISTRICT 
 

 
TO:  BOARD OF DIRECTORS 
 
FROM: EDWIN D. JAMES  
 
DATE: JANUARY 20, 2021 
 

SUBJECT: Agenda Item #15 – For Discussion Only:  Presentation by Rob Holley 
regarding DVCD River Projects  

 
DISCUSSION:  With all the new board members, staff believes it would be useful for the 
various conservation district to present the projects they are working on along the Carson 
River.  This month Rob Holley with the DVCD will give an overview of the DVCD projects.   
 
STAFF RECOMMENDATION:  Receive and file.  
 
 



AGENDA ITEM #16 



CARSON WATER SUBCONSERVANCY DISTRICT 
 

 
TO:  BOARD OF DIRECTORS 
 
FROM: EDWIN D. JAMES  
 
DATE: JANUARY 20, 2021 
 
SUBJECT: Agenda Item #16 – For Discussion Only: Update on the NV State Parks 
Recreational Trail Grant application 

 
DISCUSSION:  CWSD has initially been awarded around ~$90,000 from the 2021 
Recreational Trails Program (RTP) for the Aquatic Trails Program.  CWSD’s application 
was very well received.  RTP received a total of 42 applications requesting nearly $3.2 
million in project funding, with an estimate of $1.2 million available. 
 
There is a possibility that the grant amount may increase depending on the 2021 budget 
apportionment from the Federal Highway Administration. RTP staff will contact CWSD to 
work out the details of the RTP agreement. The grant approval process may take several 
months due to budget and approval delays at the federal level. 
 
Staff will give an update on information regarding the award and program. 
 
 
STAFF RECOMMENDATION: Receive and file.  
 
 



AGENDA ITEM #17 



CARSON WATER SUBCONSERVANCY DISTRICT 
 

 
TO:  BOARD OF DIRECTORS 
 
FROM: EDWIN D. JAMES  
 
DATE: JANUARY 20, 2021 
 
SUBJECT: Agenda Item #17 – For Discussion only: Discussion on the upcoming virtual 
“Watershed Wednesdays” program 

 
DISCUSSION:   
CWSD and the Carson River Coalition (CRC) will host the virtual “Watershed 
Wednesdays” series over the five Wednesdays in March 2021. This series will feature a 
different theme each week and is in lieu of our normal spring two-day Carson River 
Watershed Forum. The events will be from 9am -12pm and include approximately eight, 
twenty-minute prerecorded presentations over 2.5 hours, with an additional half hour of live 
questions and answers with our presenters. We will kick off the series with our “Outreach 
and Education” theme on March 3 in which we plan to premiere our latest film in the “I am 
Carson River Watershed” Campaign focused on protection of our drinking water. The other 
themes are Recreation, Floodplain Protection, Climate Change, and Floodplain 
Management. 
 
We will be asking folks to register for 
the events and will be advertising 
through our CRC eblasts, press 
releases, and posting the event on 
our Facebook and Instagram pages. 
Access to the presentations will be 
via our Carson River Watershed 
YouTube Channel. If you are unable 
to make it on the premiere day, this 
will allow you can watch them later. 
The live discussion will be held over 
Zoom at 11:30am each Wednesday. 
We plan to record these sessions and 
make them available to the public 
over YouTube.  Staff is working hard on planning these events and already has some 
excellent presenters on the themes above.  
 
This event series is jointly funded by NDEP’s Clean Water Act Section 319(h) and CWSD. 
Staff is excited to try out this virtual format and invites our board members to save the 
dates and join us virtually each Wednesday morning in March! Oh, and please share 
widely via social media.  
 
STAFF RECOMMENDATION:  Save the dates and Receive and file. 
 



AGENDA ITEM #18 



CARSON WATER SUBCONSERVANCY DISTRICT 
 
TO:  BOARD OF DIRECTORS 
 
FROM: EDWIN D. JAMES  
 
DATE: JANUARY 20, 2021 
 

SUBJECT: Agenda Item # 18– For Possible Action:  Selection of CWSD Committee 
Members for 2021 & 2022 

 
DISCUSSION:  DISCUSSION:  CWSD has four committees that meet periodically to deal 
with various issues.  The committees are:   
 

1. Administrative Committee - This committee deals with personnel issues, contracts, 
policies, and other administrative issues. 
 

2. Finance Committee – This committee reviews proposed budget and budget 
augmentations, funding requests, and requests for potential water rights purchases. 
 

3. Legislative Committee – This committee would review proposed legislation.  (NOTE: 
This committee does not have an Alpine County representative because it is 
primarily dealing with Nevada legislation.  However, Alpine County representatives 
are encouraged to bring any California or federal issues to the attention of the 
General Manager/Board.) 
 

4. Regional Water System & Flood Committee - This committee focuses on the 
regional programs, recharge projects, future construction, water quality, and flood 
issues. 
 

CWSD tries to have a representative from each county serve on each committee.  By law 

CWSD cannot have six or more representatives on a committee from Douglas, Carson 

City, Lyon, and Churchill Counties. 

For reference, the list below is of committee members for FY 2019-20.  Outgoing Directors 
are shown highlighted since they will need to be replaced. 
 

1. Administration Committee - Directors Giomi, Erquiaga, Thaler, Gray, Walsh, and 
Griffith.   
 

2. Finance Committee - Directors Bonkowski, Jardine, Penzel, Workman, and Schank 
(as Treasurer).   

 
3. Legislative Committee - Directors Giomi, Thaler, Gray, Schank, and Penzel.   

 
4. Regional Water System & Flood Committee - Directors Bonkowski, Erquiaga, Gray, 

Jardine, Penzel, and Stodieck.   



1/20/21 CWSD Board Meeting 
Agenda Item #18 

 

 

2 

 

Please come to the meeting prepared to determine which committees upon which you 
wish to serve.   
 
STAFF RECOMMENDATION:  Recommend that the CWSD Board approve the committee 
members as determined at the meeting. 



AGENDA ITEM #19 



CARSON WATER SUBCONSERVANCY DISTRICT 
 

 
TO:  BOARD OF DIRECTORS 
 
FROM: EDWIN D. JAMES  
 
DATE: JANUARY 20, 2021 
 

SUBJECT: Agenda Item #19 – For Discussion Only:  Update on 2021 Water Year   

 

DISCUSSION:  Water Year 2021 is starting off dry. Staff will give an overview of the water 
picture for the Carson River Watershed  

 
STAFF RECOMMENDATION:  Receive and file.  
 
 



STAFF REPORTS 



 

 

CARSON WATER SUBCONSERVANCY DISTRICT 
 
 
TO:  BOARD OF DIRECTORS 
 
FROM: EDWIN D. JAMES  
 
DATE: January 20, 2021 
 
SUBJECT: Agenda Item #20- For Information Only:  Staff Report  

 
DISCUSSION: The following is a list of meetings/activities (mostly virtual) attended by  
Ed James and staff since the last Board meeting on December 16, 2020: 
 

• 12/17/2020 – Staff Meeting (all) 

• 12/17/2020 – Ed & Debbie met re FEMA projects update 

• 12/17/2020 – Ed & Debbie attended “Understanding Audiences to Inform Outreach” 
webinar hosted by FEMA 

• 12/17/2020 – Ed attended CTWCD meeting 

• 12/21/2020 – Ed & Debbie attended Web Access project meeting 

• 12/22/2020 – Brenda attended AWG Vision Plan Progress Update meeting 

• 1/5/2021 – Ed met with Lumos re Water Marketing Study update (BOR) 

• 1/5-7/2020 – Debbie attended FEMA Region 9’s Multi-Hazard Inventory/ Data 
Collection Workshop 

• 1/6/2021 – Ed met with USGS re studies updates 

• 1/6/2021 - Staff Meeting (all) 

• 1/7/2021 – Ed met with USGS re Carson Valley proposal 

• 1/7/2021 – Ed, Brenda, Debbie, Shane & Katie met re: Watershed Wednesdays 
Workshops planned for March 

• 1/8/2021 – Shane met with Lynn Zonge (RCI) re Geomorphology projects 

• 1/12/2021 – Ed attended CTWCD meeting 

• 1/12/201 – Ed & Debbie attended Meeting with Cardno re FEMA project 

• 1/12/2021 – Brenda, Shane & Katie attend AWG meeting 

 

STAFF RECOMMENDATION:  Receive and file.  

https://urldefense.us/v2/url?u=https-3A__www.eventbrite.com_e_multi-2Dhazard-2Dinventory-2Dworkshop-2Dtickets-2D128165850509&d=DwMGaQ&c=2plI3hXH8ww3j2g8pV19QHIf4SmK_I-Eol_p9P0CttE&r=rt4-DYrMyXrrtEioXKtSVxzAULNAhVz1ml5ogsf9aA8&m=8FZvgIkYM7wqj3Mdqb0-IZRmL8sBZ9jetKiQ9mnr-Qo&s=uE_aiEkUc4dualeO1-T8MIAjPWqv3yJ9LC2ZOBYNupU&e=
https://urldefense.us/v2/url?u=https-3A__www.eventbrite.com_e_multi-2Dhazard-2Dinventory-2Dworkshop-2Dtickets-2D128165850509&d=DwMGaQ&c=2plI3hXH8ww3j2g8pV19QHIf4SmK_I-Eol_p9P0CttE&r=rt4-DYrMyXrrtEioXKtSVxzAULNAhVz1ml5ogsf9aA8&m=8FZvgIkYM7wqj3Mdqb0-IZRmL8sBZ9jetKiQ9mnr-Qo&s=uE_aiEkUc4dualeO1-T8MIAjPWqv3yJ9LC2ZOBYNupU&e=
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CARSON WATER SUBCONSERVANCY DISTRICT 
777 East William Street, Suite 110A 

Carson City, NV  89701 
775/887-7450 

www.cwsd.org 
 

 
 
 
 

 
 

 
 
December 17, 2020 
 
State Senator James Settelmeyer 
2388 Highway 395 
Minden, Nevada 89423-8923 
 
Dear Senator Settelmeyer, 
 
On behalf of the Carson Water Subconservancy District (CWSD), we want to thank you for your 
willingness to introduce BDR 579 - Revises provisions relating to the Carson Water 
Subconservancy District, to include Storey County as an official member of CWSD.  The goal of 
CWSD is to work with all entities in the watershed to better promote cooperative action to 
protect the overall health of the watershed. This inclusion of Storey County with CWSD will 
continue to promote regional cooperation  and benefit water and conservation issues in the 
Carson River Watershed.   
 
Again, thank you for sponsoring BDR 579 to add Storey County as an official member of CWSD. 
Please contact Edwin James, 775.887.7450 if you have any questions relating to this matter. 
 
Sincerely, 

 
 
Carl Erquiaga 
Chairman, Board of Directors 
Carson Water Subconservancy District 
 
 
CE:cat 
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January 8, 2021 
 
 
LETTER OF SUPPORT 
 
 
Dear United States Environmental Protection Agency, 
 
The Carson Water Subconservancy District would like to provide our support to the Washoe 
Tribe of Nevada and California in their effort to obtain the US EPA Tribal Wetland Program 
Development grant.  This funding opportunity is of great importance to the Washoe Tribe as it 
seeks to conduct a wetlands delineation for Tribal lands and to update existing wetland 
management plans.  These goals will assist in restoration plans, revegetation, and improvement 
of critical habitat.  Furthermore, hosting a training in high desert wetland management for staff 
and other Tribal groups would provide valuable capacity building for this unique and under-
valued resource.  High desert wetlands are a biome often left out of trainings and are vital to 
ecosystem health.  
 
As the General Manager of the Carson Water Subconservancy District (CWSD) I urge you to 
consider funding this project as it represents important work by the Washoe Tribe to expand 
their wetland management initiative and help coordinate efforts to better protect and manage 
high desert wetland ecosystems. 
 
Sincerely, 

 
Edwin D. James 
General Manager 
Carson Water Subconservancy District 
 
 
EJ:cat 
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January 8, 2021 
 
 
LETTER OF SUPPORT 
 
 
Dear Bureau of Indian Affairs, 
 
The Carson Water Subconservancy District would like to provide our support to the Washoe 
Tribe of Nevada and California in their effort to obtain a Bureau of Indian Affairs invasive 
species grant that would provide funding for tamarisk management and eradication. Tamarisk 
is an invasive species of priority concern in the Carson River Watershed that has significantly 
contributed to the degradation of riparian habitat. This project adheres closely to the Carson 
River Watershed Adaptive Stewardship Plan as it prioritizes invasive species control, habitat 
enhancement, and river rehabilitation. Furthermore, Washoe Tribal lands hold several critical 
waterways within the watershed and the development of a comprehensive tamarisk program 
would be valuable for riparian monitoring and restoration efforts.  
 
As the General Manager of the Carson Water Subconservancy District (CWSD) I urge you to 
consider funding this project as it represents important work by the Washoe Tribe to combat 
invasive species and restore healthy riparian habitat in the Carson River Watershed. 
 
Sincerely, 

 
Edwin D. James 
General Manager 
Carson Water Subconservancy District 
 
 
EJ:cat 
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